HOUSING MANAGEMENT FORUM


Meeting: Thursday 15th March, 2018

at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Hamilton (Chairman), Blezard, Brook and McEwan.
Tenant Representatives:- Mrs M. Anderson, Mr M. Gray, Mr E. Lynch and Mr A. McIntosh.
Officers Present:- Colin Garnett (Assistant Director - Housing), Paula Westwood (Democratic Services Officer - Member Support) and Sandra Kemsley (Democratic Services Officer).
31 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 18th January, 2018 were taken as read and confirmed.
32 – Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Barlow and Williams.

33 – Cumbria Choice Based Lettings

The Assistant Director - Housing submitted a report to update Members on the current position with Cumbria Choice Based Lettings (CBL) software, governance and the way forward for the future as follows:-

CBL Facts

· Currently 13,087 applications were registered on Cumbria Choice across Cumbria.

· 2,467 properties had been let through CBL from April 16 to March 17.  As a result of limited flexibility 10% of those had been let outside of the advertising process on CBL.  

· There was a growing weekly increase in the number of applicants choosing to register online.  Online applications now accounted for 53.8% although Barrow Borough Council had the highest number of paper applications.  

· A Partnership Agreement was in place which brought together all District Councils and the main registered providers who jointly oversee the delivery.  This sets out the governance.

· South Lakeland District Council managed the budget and South Lakes Housing employed the co-ordinator who worked three days a week.
· The CBL Project Board met every two months supported by the Operations Group.
The Council had recently carried out a review of Cumbria CBL as a partnership.  Areas reviewed included:
· Partner’s commitment to CBL as a partnership;
· Review of the current software; 
· Governance of CBL; and
· Requirements and guidance needed to respond to the new Homeless Reduction Act (HRAct).

A summary of Key Findings

· The software from Civica (Abritas) currently used by Cumbria Choice was now considerably out of date, having not being upgraded since the partnership was established.  There were numerous operating difficulties with it which made the system problematic for all parties including customers.

· Lack of communication and lack of structure within the partnership between the Partnership and Abritas/Civica.

· The Partnership Agreement was no longer relevant to the current operating environment and needed to be reviewed.

· The system did not support the Digital Agenda of all partners.
· It was not intuitive, there was little ‘self service’ making it resource intensive.
· There was urgent need to review the commitment to, the role of and the funding for the Co-ordinator role.
· Response to legislative change was poor i.e. the HRAct and General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR).
· There was a weakness in terms of governance, decision-making, risk management, resource and investment, strategic direction.

The findings of the Review had been reported at the Registered Providers/Local Authority Group Meeting (RP/LA Group) on 24th January, 2018.  A summary of the recommendations had been reported as follows:-
· The RP/LA Group, representing all partners, agreed a commitment to Cumbria Choice.

· The RP/LA Group provided a vision for CBL that the Project Board could develop.

· CBL sat within the Cumbria Housing Group (CHG) framework.  The RP/LA Group had become the lead for CBL in Cumbria.
· To avoid excessive risk and get the best possible service moving forward, Civica should be retained at present as the ICT supplier and we should work with them to get the strongest possible solution.
· A formal structure needed to be agreed for communication between the Partnership and Civica to ensure Civica carried out planned improvements, they were monitored, reviewed and well managed going forward.

· The Partnership Agreement needed to be reviewed and in future contain funding liability, opt-out arrangements and engagement requirements from each Partner.

· Terms of Reference needed to be established for the RP/LA Group, Project Board and Operations Group.  Project Board should have a fixed Chair.

· The system would need to meet the needs of Data Protection legislation now and in the future.

· Joint liability for funding the Co-ordinator role to be established with Partners.

· Partners to share the capital and revenue costs and procurement arrangements to be reviewed.

· Processes needed to be amended to respond to the requirements of the new HRAct.
Next Steps

· A Task and Finish Group had been established and charged with developing the recommendations into a project plan to include risk log, resource requirements and timescales to be brought back to RP/LA Group to agree how the work would be resourced.
· Barrow Borough Council to take the lead through the Task and Finish Group to deliver the requirements/guidance of the new HRAct.
· Joint funding be secured to continue working with a specialist ICT consultant to deliver system improvements needed both in the short and longer term.
· The role of Cumbria Housing Partners be explored to assist with future procurement activity.
RECOMMENDED:-

1.
To note the content of the report; 

2. 
To agree to continue to work within the CBL Framework and explore options in terms of software and report back to Housing Management Forum; and

3. 
To agree that the Assistant Director - Housing would make reasonable resources available from the HRA Budget 2018/19 to contribute towards any cost to improve the existing system. 

34 – Annual Garden Competition

The Assistant Director - Housing submitted a report with the purpose of determining whether the Housing Service should continue with the Annual Garden Competition.  He advised that the Competition had been run by the Housing Service for many years. The 2017 event had been its 30th Anniversary.

Having consideration for the operational challenges the Housing Service was faced with, including financial but also operational changes that were required, he considered it appropriate timing to ask the Forum whether it was still appropriate to run the event.
In considering the matter he made the following comments regarding the practicalities of the Housing Service running the event:
· Cost - in terms of monetary value, this was not the primary issue, it costs around £2k to put the event on each year. 
· There were, however, other hidden costs which could not be easily quantified including staff time to promote, encourage participation, preparation for the day and reporting after the event, arranging sponsorship, judging, obtaining prizes, etc.  He emphasised that this had a significant time implication within the Service and was potentially a distraction from the day-to-day job.
· Much of the activity was led by one Officer, who volunteered to do it with the help of other Officers when practical. In reality only a limited number of Officers were in a position to volunteer to help in the process and, with the deletion of posts in the current budget, the pool of potential Officers was reduced further. 
Whilst the event was popular with those who attended, one of the significant considerations in the delivery of the Service was what added benefit it delivered. Whilst those who attended found the event positive, it was difficult to establish whether it had a positive benefit to the wider community on estates or the delivery of Housing Services generally.  
The event had been used as a platform to promote more involvement with our Tenant participation processes, flyers had been left on tables, but basically receiving little response.
In taking a wider view of the event, it was clearly popular with those who attended - last year was the largest entry with 60 entrants. However, that was following pro-active promotion by Officers and 60 was only a small percentage of the total housing stock of c2,600. 
It was noted that there had been an excellent turnout from Schools and the arrangements for young people to meet the Mayor and see the inside of the Town Hall had been a positive outcome.
In summary, the direct financial benefits for ending the garden competition were not a key consideration. The Assistant Director - Housing suggested the indirect costs in terms of distraction from our core role and effort from the delivery of the event outweighed the potential benefits it accrued. Having said that, he acknowledged that a number of Tenants would be disappointed, but he suggested that now was an appropriate time to consider the matter.

RECOMMENDED:- To agree that the Housing Service no longer run the Annual Garden Competition and that those who won trophies at the last competition could keep them.
35 – Purchase of Freehold
The Assistant Director - Housing reported that he had recently received an enquiry, but not been served with a formal notice yet, from a Leaseholder to purchase the freehold of his two flats. The legal term was “enfranchisement”; Section 3 of The Leasehold Reform, Housing & Development Act 1993 provided guidance on the procedure.
The Leaseholder’s properties were within a block of four flats. They owned two of the flats which were on one side of the block, on the ground floor and first floor. He advised that he had taken advice and understood that as the two properties were “separate” from the adjoining two, could be developed independently and have no common services, it would be classed as a separate building for the purpose of the Act and the Leaseholder would have a right to purchase the freehold. 
Although tentative enquiries had been received previously, the Council had not previously sold the freehold to a Leaseholder or group of Leaseholders. Further advice would be taken to progress the sale.
RECOMMENDED:- 

1.
To accept the application; and

2.
To authorise the Assistant Director - Housing to progress the sale of the freehold for the two adjoining flats.

36 – Housing Service – Investment in Social Value
The Assistant Director - Housing submitted a report with the purpose of providing information to the Forum on the investment in social value which was being delivered through the Housing Service’s maintenance arrangements. He advised that much of the ongoing investment was delivered through a framework arrangement owned by Procure Plus Holdings (PPH), and previously via Cumbria Housing Partners (CHP). Both were not-for-profit organisations and a fundamental requirement of the above was to reinvest in social value initiatives in the areas in which their customers operated.

As referred to above, the Housing Service had previously been part of CHP and paid a fee for use of the framework, plus a small uplift to enable the activity of social value. That had enabled a number of our Contractors at the time to employ apprentices, and the trainees to receive support from CHP.
During the years we operated within the CHP arrangement, we delivered a number of Social Value initiatives including the refurbishment of Cotswold Crescent Community Centre and contributing to the refurbishment of the Youth Centre on Ormsgill. Unfortunately, it proved increasingly difficult to encourage applications through that arrangement, but if the monies generated for that purpose had not been spent in the year, they would be returned to the Council.
CHP in the latter year of our membership moved to a position where the social value arrangements were delivered through Cumbria Community Foundation (CCF). On leaving, the monies still held from our arrangement were c£37k. Bids were invited from local organisations, with a requirement they would be used to benefit areas of Council housing and focus on employment opportunities.
The Assistant Director - Housing advised that he had been in communication with Signal Films who had successfully been awarded c£10k from CCF and were looking to promote a digital film scheme over coming months.
Since delivering the maintenance plans through PPH, efforts to invest in social value had continued. We pay a set percentage for using their framework, but as a not-for-profit organisation, any profits made are reinvested, based on the value of the maintenance delivered by the Landlord.
Over the time of the relationship with PPH, he advised that he had provided assistance to focus on organisations within the Borough who could assist them with the process. PPH’s main target was to create employment opportunities and, again, must focus on Council estate areas.
As a result of the partnership, Re:vision (the charitable arm of PPH), at our suggestion, had met with various organisations within Barrow who supported local people into employment.  As a result of these conversations Re:vision had started working directly with Inspira based in Barrow town centre.  Inspira had been commissioned to support 10 people from Barrow Borough Council housing communities, into employment over the next 12 months. Referrals for that additional support were being made directly by the housing teams. In addition to this, the framework activity had supported nine apprentices (six who started in previous years and three starting this year) who were working with Contractors carrying out maintenance work on behalf of Barrow Borough Council.
The Assistant Director - Housing advised that the framework remained the Housing Service’s preferred method of delivery for financial and ease of delivery on a day to day basis but the social values further supported the approach. He advised that he would update further on the progress of delivering social value as it became available.
RECOMMENDED:- To note the information and that ongoing updates would be provided by the Assistant Director - Housing at appropriate times.

The meeting closed at 2.27 p.m.

